Annual Parish Meeting 13th May 2014- Chairman’s Report

Welcome to everyone here this evening and thank you for coming to the West Wratting Annual Parish Meeting.

As I have stated at previous Annual Parish Meetings, the primary purpose of the Parish Council is to look after the village assets both for now and in the future; to represent the residents of West Wratting and ensure their views on the way that the village is managed are upheld. 

Assets of the village include this village hall, the pavilion, the pump shelter, the bus shelters, the pound, and various pieces of land including the recreation ground and the pocket park. 

Up until very recently the maintenance was coordinated and carried out by David Wallace and Don Baker. It was a great sadness for all of us this year when David passed away, and also Don decided to push ahead with a long term plan to move to Devon. Both Don and David worked quietly behind the scenes and do a vast amount of work for no charge that would otherwise have to be paid for by the local tax payer. We as a community owe a great debt of thanks to both of them, and we are in the process of considering how we will fill the gap that their departures have left. 

Thanks also goes to Colin McCall who is our P3 (footpaths) coordinator, who, together with his volunteers, puts in a large amount of time to ensure that the footpaths are trimmed and free of litter, and various volunteers from the football clubs ensure a well maintained recreation ground and pavilion. 

The vast majority of works and maintenance carried out by the Parish Council is carried out on a voluntary basis, and we hope that we can continue this tradition even after the fore mentioned loss of our two main contributors. Volunteers for maintenance in the village would be welcomed. The voluntary aspect of our work, which includes the fact that our Parish Councillors draw no pay or allowances, means that your Parish Council can be accurately regarded as the most cost effective part of local government. As with previous years we have decided that it is sensible planning to increase our part of the precept by the rate of inflation. This is, however, only the equivalent of around £1.40 per year on a band D property. West Wratting continues to have one of the lowest Parish Council precepts in Cambridgeshire, and will continue to use the Parish’s money carefully and cost effectively.  

I am also very pleased to report that this year we have received approval for a footpath between Viking Close and Six Mile Bottom Road that will ensure that pedestrians are able to avoid walking on the road. A great deal of credit for this must go to Campbell Ross-Bain, and without his expertise and persistence I doubt this would have happened. 

The year sees a few changes to the Parish Council. I am delighted that Mira Nichols was co-opted onto the council in the latter part of last year, and she has already started to make some very valuable contributions, particularly in the aspect of road safety. We are looking forward to having some new faces on the council this year and are delighted to welcome Rupert Snow, who whilst unable to join us this evening will be joining us at future meetings.  I would also like to thank Suan for her excellent work on the Parish Council accounts and a big thank you to Dan Heath, who sadly for us has stepped down, for all his work and continued attendance in spite of the inconvenience.

Our thanks also go to our District and County Councillors that have supported us over the last year, and in years previously. As ever, particular thanks to District Cllr Richard Barrett who has rarely missed one of our meetings in the entire time I have been on the Parish Council. 

Sisse has continued to oversee the running of the Pavilion on behalf of the PC and I would encourage everyone to support the various clubs attached to the Sports Pavilion as well as all the other clubs and organisations in the village. 

Thank you to Mrs Scilla Harvey, and Mr. Colin McCall for their work this year on the Wind Farm Community Fund. It has been the Parish Council’s intention to ensure that we get the best possible deal for community groups within West Wratting, and indeed there has been success in securing funding for a number of worthwhile organisations already, for example the fund to restore St Andrews Church organ, for which there was recently a wonderful recital given in thanks for the funds and also in memory of David Wallace.

On planning matters, villagers can be reassured that as I mentioned at the beginning of my report, your Parish Council very much regards it’s purpose to represent the views of the tax-payers of West Wratting. It was in order to be sure that we understood the needs of the community that last year we carried out the village survey, and subsequently supported the housing needs survey. As stated last year, this work will continue to guide the views and actions of the Parish Council into the future. In line with the predominant views of the tax-payers of the village, the Council will therefore strongly oppose any commercial development outside the village envelope.

Again this year, there continues to be justified concern regarding traffic issues in and around the village, and particularly the development impact of Haverhill and the safety record of the A1307. Sadly in part due to the fatalities on the Skipper’s lane cross-roads, but also down to our lobbying, there is to be a reworking of that junction. Campbell was originally leading this effort, now supported by Mira, and we will continue to press the Highways department of the County Council to expedite this plan. We last year lobbied the District Council to ensure that restrictions on grain lorries going to and from the Grain storage facility on the common are adhered to, and we will continue to monitor this situation.

I would like to thank our Parish Clerk, Mrs Jenny Richards. The Parish Clerk is an essential part of a properly running Parish Council and as I said in previous years, we are fortunate indeed to have such an efficient and hard working one. Also, a big thanks to Sisse McCall who is our Vice-Chairman, who is a great Champion of our community

The village pub continues to be a great success for Rachel and Peter, the now not-so-new owner occupiers of the Chestnut Tree Pub. I am pleased to report that they have been awarded “Cambridgeshire District Pub of the Year” by Cambridgeshire Campaign for Real Ale. Well done to them! A vibrant pub is an important part of this community.

Whilst the Church is completely separate from the Parish Council (something many people get a little confused over!), the Council is delighted to see that under the guidance of our resident clergyman, Rev John Fellows, The Church of St Andrews continues to make a big contribution to the life of the village, not only through services, but through the many activities that the church restoration fund runs. We are very grateful for all his efforts and his helpers.  

On behalf of the Parish Council, I would like to offer a big welcome to any newcomers to this great village of ours. It is a pleasure and an honour to have been Chairman of your Parish Council once again this year.

Thank you for coming tonight and listening. And a big thank you to all of you that volunteer to make this village a great place to live

Thank you

Nigel Job

Chairman, West Wratting PC

